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Our School Mission
Our Goal is to acknowledge that every child is capable of great success.  We believe in maintaining high expectations for all students by providing a safe, respectful environment that will nurture and guide them towards becoming self-motivated learners.  Through this balance each child will be encouraged to achieve excellence in the academic, physical, emotional and social realms. 


P.S. / I.S. 95 “Eagles”
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School Mascot….. Eagle

School Colors….. Sky blue and Navy blue


School Motto….	

Working Together, SOARing to Success!

 

S – Successful Students
O – On Time and Prepared
A – Attitude Towards Excellence
R – Respect Ourselves, People and Property





A Message from the Principal
 
Dear Families,

Welcome Back to School!  I hope all families had a safe and fun filled summer, filled with great memories that you will cherish for many years to come.
	Here at P.S./I.S. 95 our goal is to provide all who enter our doors with a warm and nurturing environment.  As a team, we will reinforce the importance of excellence both academically and socially.  
“Working Together…. Soaring to Success”   
	This handbook has been prepared to provide you with a brief summary of our school’s procedures, regulations and policies.  Keep it as a ready reference to assist in maintaining an effective home- school line of communication.  
	P.S./I.S. 95 needs YOU!  Everyone can contribute to our school by adding to our positive learning community.  Please join us for monthly PTA meetings, and various school functions and activities.  Volunteers are always welcome and needed!  Be sure to see our PTA President and our Parent Coordinator Mrs. Vanessa Gomez, for more information.
 	We look forward to working collaboratively to provide our children with a strong foundation upon which they will create dreams towards achieving excellence and SOARING to success!

					Sincerely,
 

					Janet Ndzibah
School Staff
Principal ………………………………………………………..  	Janet Ndzibah
Assistant Principals ……………………………………….. 	Cecile Jamir
							Kimberly Worsdale
							
Guidance Counselors……………………………………… 	Kimberly Dowd -K-5
							Marilyn Ferraiolo - 6-8 
                                    					
Dean/Crisis Intervention………………………………..  	Agnese D’Istria
School Psychologist………………………………………...	Dr. Rochelle Kreisler
Bilingual School Psychologist…………………………..	Maria Perez	
Principal/Pupil Secretary………………………………….	Julie DiBenedetto
Payroll  Secretary………………………………………........ 	Nancy Suarez
Custodial Engineer …………………………………………. Kevin McCormick
Parent Coordinator…………………………………………  
PTA President ………………………………………………… Janice Ortiz Gonzalez

 

Official School Hours

Pre- Kindergarten Hours
8:00a.m. - 2:15p.m. Full Day Sessions 

Kindergarten – Grade 8

Regular School Hours
8:00 a.m. - 2:15 p.m. Monday-Friday
Breakfast is FREE for everyone
7:30am-7:55am

N.I.A. Program Hours
2:15 p.m. - 5:15 p.m.
Monday – Friday
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Parent Coordinator

The Parent Coordinator, at P.S./I.S. 95 is committed to you and your child and is responsible for creating a welcoming environment.  She is also here to support the PTA and broaden parental involvement.  is available to meet with parents and address and support family’s needs as they may arise during the school year. In addition, our Parent Coordinator hosts workshops throughout the year with helpful information for families.  Her office is located in our main lobby.  
 
Parent Teacher Association

All parents and guardians of a child attending P.S./I.S. 95 are encouraged to become an active member of the Parent Teacher Association (PTA.)  An enrollment form will be sent home in September.  
 
The PTA is always looking for members to assist with school events and fundraisers.  Please contact the PTA if you are interested in lending a helping hand.  The PTA office is located in our main lobby.   

Routines for Visiting the School
 
Visitors must enter and exit the building through the main entrance on Van Sicklen Street.  All visitors must sign in and out at the security desk, have proper photo identification, and report to the main office.  All visitors will be issued a pass, which must be visible at all times.   Please be mindful that strollers are not permitted to move around the building and are not permitted to block the main entrance. Strollers must be stored in the multipurpose room while visiting the school. 
 
Please remember that instructional time is extremely valuable and is not to be interrupted.  For the safety of the students and staff, school personnel may ask you to show your pass. Upon leaving the building, visitors must return to the security desk to sign out and return their pass.  To ensure the safety and security of our children and our school building, no one is permitted to re-enter our classrooms after dismissal.  No exceptions will be made.

Registration
 
Upon entering school at P.S./I.S. 95, all students are required to have an up-to-date Department of Health medical form on file.  
 
We also require emergency information for your child. For your convenience one white card was provided in your family packet. Please fill out completely. Copies will be made and distributed accordingly. Please make sure the cards are current.  Your child will only be released to adults listed on this card.  If any information changes throughout the school year, please notify the school in person or writing immediately.  
  
Attendance Procedures
 
School attendance is essential for a successful school year.  Attendance is taken daily.  Children are expected to be punctual.  If your child is absent, please notify the school of the absence and arrange for any missed work.  A note must accompany the child returning to school.  If a child is absent, and a call from a parent is not received a call will be made home.  
 
· All Children ages 6-16 are mandated by law to have regular attendance in school.  
· As per the Chancellor’s Regulations, 90% attendance is required for promotion.  
· Doctors and dental appointments should be scheduled when school is not in session.  
· Vacation should be planned in conjunction with the school calendar.  
· Children should not be taken out of school early unless there is an emergency.  
· If you wish to change your child’s arrival or dismissal procedure, you must do so in writing.  Please specify the date and the changes that will occur. Verbal requests will not be accepted.  
· 2:00pm begins a transition time in our building, therefore no parents/guardians will be permitted to sign their child out between 2:00pm-2:15pm

**Please note that attendance is carefully monitored and is used for promotional decisions at the end of each school year.**
Lateness

Students who arrive to school after the morning arrival time of 8:00 a.m. will be considered late. It is very important that all students arrive promptly for an 8:00 am start. After 3 late arrivals, you will be contacted by the teacher.  Teachers are instructed to keep a log of parent contact for absences and lateness.  In grades 6-8, please note the following procedure has been put in place to reduce lateness: 
 1st  lateness -  warning
 2nd lateness -  call to home by teacher
 3rd  lateness – lunch and/or afterschool detention.  

 
Curriculum Conferences
 
On Thursday, September 22, 2016 from 5:00pm - 8:00pm we will host a Meet the Staff Night / Curriculum Conference for all families.  These conferences offer an opportunity for parents/guardians to meet their child’s teacher, learn about our common core aligned curriculum, classroom procedures and policies, as well as the students’ responsibilities for the school year.   Please make every effort to attend.  Be mindful that this is not a time to meet individually with the teacher to discuss your child’s progress or individual needs.  You can always schedule a meeting with your child’s teacher at a more convenient time.
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Arrival Procedures
 
Bus Children
Upon arrival, a staff member will meet your child at our bus location on Gravesend Neck Road.  Children will proceed into the building for breakfast and line up in the appropriate area.  On the first day of school, the children will be issued a bus identification tag, which must be visibly worn during arrival and dismissal.  Please leave this tag on your child’s book bag.  
 
Walkers
Each day our doors open at 7:30 a.m.  Students in grades K-2 should enter from the Avenue U schoolyard.  Students in grades 3-5 will enter on the Gravesend Neck Road entrance. Students in grade 6-8 enter up the back auditorium stairs on Gravesend Neck Road. For safety reasons parents should not stand on the stairs or ramp during dismissal. 
 
Signing Out Students Early

Parents are greatly discouraged from signing students out before dismissal.  It is important to schedule appointments outside of the school day.  Kindly avoid removing your child from school after 2:00 p.m.  As lateness is disruptive, so is removal during last period.  Please remember a child will NEVER be released to an individual that is not on the blue card.


Dismissal Procedures

Bus Children
All bus children are escorted from the building to their appropriate buses by school staff. If your child qualifies for bus service he/she will be given a bus tag. All students receiving bus service must have a letter in writing for any day a parent will pick up the student from school. 
Walkers
All students are dismissed in their designated schoolyard.   
All Kindergarten Teachers will dismiss from their classrooms.  Students will remain seated inside the classroom and will be called for dismissal.  Parents are asked to wait in the walk way.  Please allow your child to walk down the ramp or stairs to meet you.  

All 1st and 2nd grade students will be dismissed promptly at 2:15 until 2:20 in the Avenue U school yard at the designated area painted on the ground by the white line.  Students will walk up to the white line with their teacher in a quiet, orderly straight line.  Students are not permitted to leave the line until the teacher calls their name to ensure safety at all times.  

All 3rd, 4th and 5th grade students will be promptly dismissed from 2:15 – 2:20 in the Gravesend Neck Road school yard at the designated area painted on the ground by the white line.  Please remember students are not permitted to leave the line until their teacher calls their name.  This is to ensure a safe dismissal.  Students are not permitted to walk home unless they have written consent.  

All 6th, 7th and 8th grade students will be promptly dismissed from 2:15 – 2:20 in the middle school yard.  Please remember students are not permitted to leave the line until their teacher calls their name.  This is to ensure a safe dismissal.  Students are not permitted to walk home unless they have written consent.  

Please remember to be punctual for dismissal and note that dismissal procedures are never changed due to weather conditions.

Children will be released only to those people listed on the blue card unless the school has been notified in writing.  Verbal permission will not be honored.  If there is a change in the adult who is picking up your child, please be sure that your child’s teacher is notified in writing and the blue card is updated.  If your child has permission to walk home alone, they must have a permission slip on file stating that they can walk home without a guardian.  Students will never be released before dismissal time to walk alone.
 
N.I.A.
Neighborhoods Improvement Association

The Neighborhoods Improvement Association is our after-school program that provides your child with a safe and educational environment fostering socialization.  Applications are available.  Please contact NIA’s program director, Shanelle Jenkins at (917)- 588-0478.  NIA’s programs hours are Monday through Friday from 2:20p.m.-5:15 p.m.  Please note our N.I.A. program will always be cancelled on half days or non-attendance days.

Breakfast & Lunch Program
 
Breakfast is free for all students.  If your child is a walker and you would like to take advantage of this program, please make every effort possible to arrive at school between 7:30-7:45, so your child has time to eat and is not late for class.  
 
All students attending P.S. 95 also qualify for free lunch.  Breakfast and lunch menus are sent home each month to our families with our school’s Monthly Newsletter.


Lunch Schedule

	Period
	Grades

	4th period
	Kindergarten
1st grade



	5th Period
	2nd, 3rd, and 4th Grade



	6th Period
	5th, 6th, 7th and 8th  Grade








Half  Days

All students must have a signed half day notice in order to be dismissed on a half day.  Parents are responsible for making arrangements for their children to be picked up on time.  There are no latchkey and/or after school center programs on half days. Lunch will always be served on half day schedules.  Please note that our dismissal time on half days is 11:15am. 

Behavioral Policy

P.S./IS. 95 will strictly adhere to the Chancellor’s Code of Discipline.  In September, all parents will receive a copy of the discipline code.  This handbook must be reviewed, signed, and the tear-off must be returned to the classroom teacher.

Appropriate Dress

Any appearance that is disruptive or detrimental to the educational process is not permitted in school.  Caps, sweatbands, hoods or other apparel for the head are not to be worn in any location of our school building.  Along these same lines, short shorts, skirts, and tank tops are not appropriate for school wear.  Flip flops or other open toe shoes should not be worn to school as they present safety concerns.  Sneakers or closed-toe shoes should be worn to school every day.

Please know that in the event that the school feels a child’s attire needs to be addressed, the student’s home will be called and the parent will be required to bring alternate clothing to school.


With regard to Physical Education class and Recess at lunch:
According to the NYC Fitness and Health Education Department, proper attire must be worn at all times.  In order to align our Physical Education Requirements with the NYCFHED, all students must adhere to the following:
· Students must wear P.S. 95 gym apparel on days they are scheduled for Physical Education. P.S. 95 t-shirt, sweatshirt, shorts, and jogging pants are acceptable attire. Order forms are sent home in the beginning of the school year to purchase these items. 
· Sneakers that tie or fasten with velcro are acceptable gym attire.  No slip-on, open back or skate sneakers are allowed.
· All students must wear socks and sneakers for indoor and outdoor PE classes.
· Children not wearing appropriate sneakers will not participate in PE activities.  Lack of participation will be reflected on the report card.
· Jewelry or dangling accessories (including keys) cannot be worn for safety reasons.  These include necklaces, earrings, rings, bracelets and watches.
· Children participate in physical activities during recess at lunch each day.  Children are required to wear sneakers with socks during recess.

Homework

Students will be given reasonable and appropriate homework that is a review of the work completed during the day.  Homework should be more about quality than quantity.  Parent’s signatures are required on all assigned homework.  Please speak to your child’s teacher for information on the system in place for providing missed homework assignments to families, so they are able to complete them in case of absences etc.
  
Everyday students will receive homework consisting of, but not limited to;
· An allotted time to read independently.   Students are required to write about their reading nightly (summarize what they are reading in a reading notebook or apply the skill they were learning, writing to a prompt, graphic organizer etc.)  In addition students are required to log their reading on their independent reading log. Please speak to your classroom teacher about their classroom procedure. 
· Review of math skills taught during the day, as well as grade appropriate fact drills
·  Word work / vocabulary work 
· For assistance with homework, please call Dial-A-Teacher at 212-777-3380.  
 

Home-School Communication

The home-school network consists of students, parents, teachers, administration and support staff working together to educate our children.  It is vital to the progress and success of every student that communication is established and maintained.  Please check your child’s home-school communication folder every night for tests and/or notices that need your attention.  
 
It is necessary for parents and teachers to confer. Report cards are issued two times a year for Kindergarten students (January & June) and three times for grades 1-8 (November, March, & June.)  Progress reports are also distributed throughout the year.  Please make every attempt to attend parent-teacher conferences, usually held in November and March.  At times, teachers or parents may need to address an issue immediately.  In such a case, a written note should be sent to the teacher, which may be followed up by a telephone call, letter or conference. Teachers have availability Tuesday afternoons for Parent Engagement activities following dismissal.  Feel free to make an appointment to discuss your child’s progress throughout the year during this time.    
 
Most matters are best handled between the parent and the teacher.  However, matters of a more critical nature may warrant the intervention of the Principal and/or Assistant Principal. A parent with a school concern may always contact the Parent Coordinator, Grade Supervisor or the Principal directly.

Staff to Assist You

Do you have a question or concern?  It is important that you first speak with your child’s teacher.  After speaking to the teacher, the following staff members are always available to assist you:
Mrs. Jamir  			Assistant Principal, Grades Pre-K – 2
				Attendance & Health
Mrs. Worsdale		Assistant Principal, Grades 3 – 5 
				Special Education Department				
Ms. D’Istria			Dean-All Grades-Conflict Resolution
				Safety
Ms. Dowd			Guidance Counselor K-5
Ms. Ferraioli	 		Guidance Counselor 6-8
Mrs. Ndzibah			Principal, Grades 6-8, All Grades


Field Trips/Class Trips
 
Prior to any class trip, a letter is sent home with each student describing the trip, its educational value/connection, and any fees involved.  This note includes a permission slip that must be signed by the parent/guardian and returned to the teacher.  No child will be allowed to attend a class trip without a signed permission slip.  Verbal permission WILL NOT BE ACCEPTED.  Children should wear their school shirt on every trip. The teacher will select chaperones for each class trip.  Siblings cannot accompany adult chaperones.  Students will not be dismissed from a trip site.  All students must return back to the school building. Please ensure that if your child has a medical condition that requires medical supervision or administration of medication be sure all appropriate medical documentation has been filed with the school. For more information, contact the school nurse and Mrs. Jamir. 

Medication

Your child may be entitled to special accommodations in school under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Americans with Disabilities Act and various state and city laws.  These laws protect the rights of students with special health needs who might have difficulty attending school or participating in regular school activities without support services or reasonable accommodations being provided.  
· A 504 must be completed in order for the nurse to administer any medication.
· Students are not permitted to self-medicate without the supervision of the school nurse
· Students whose 504 indicates that they have been trained and is able to use an inhaler currently can carry and use their inhaler when needed.
· Teachers are not permitted to administer any medication. Please contact your grade Assistant Principal right away to discuss this further. 

Phone Calls 
 
Students will not be allowed to use the phone in the main office unless it is a true emergency.  Calls made to a teacher or an administrator will be noted and left for the individual to call back as soon as possible.  Instructional time will not be interrupted.  
Although permitted, cellphones must remain off and out of sight. Please refer to our school’s cellphone policy to adhere to the expectations of our building, included in your welcome back folder.




School Celebrations

Every month on designated dates our parents are encouraged to be our partners in education by joining us in our monthly school wide celebrations, held during the school day and evenings.  
Involving parents as partners is an important part of our school’s vision for educating our students. Remember, parents are our children’s first teacher! Please refer to the school calendars, grade newsletter and school website (www.ps95bk.org) for important information regarding these events. 

Classroom Celebrations
 
All celebrations are to be honored but must be kept to a minimum so they do not impede on our instructional focus.  If your child wishes to celebrate a birthday in class, you are permitted to send in cupcakes, munchkins, or cookies and juice boxes.   These treats are permitted because they do not require cutting, additional plates, forks etc.  

Goodie bags, prizes, cakes, cans or bottles of juice and soda will not be permitted.  

Celebrations will be no longer than 30 minutes long, and will be conducted in the afternoon.  It is strongly suggested that 1 day each month is dedicated to celebrate all student’s birthdays that take place that month, and should be discussed in advance with your child’s teacher.  

Only Pre-K parents will be permitted to attend their child’s celebration.  Parents in grades Kindergarten – 8 will not be permitted to attend their child’s celebration.  You can send in treats with your child in the morning or to the main office on the day of the celebration.  


Support For English Language Learners
 
The English Language Learner program in NYC Public Schools develops the English language skills of limited English proficient and non-proficient students so that they may function successfully in the regular classroom.  The NYC English Language Learners programs addresses the students’ unique educational needs, facilitates acquisition of English language skills, and fosters continual growth and learning opportunities for children who are learning English.  Please feel free to discuss your child’s needs with our ESL Team.
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Dear Mrs. Ndzibah

I __________________________________, parent of ______________________
in class ______________________ read the Parent Handbook.  I understand that working together we can ensure the academic success our students.  I will ensure that I follow our school policies to ensure the safety and academic success of my child.  I know that if I have any questions or concerns about the contents of the Parent Handbook, that I can call Mrs. Vanessa Gomez, our parent coordinator for clarification.  

Student’s Name  ____________________________________

Class  ___________________________

Parent’s Signature  _________________________________________
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